LYTCHETT MATRAVERS PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

MONDAY 16 March 2015

RE: PROPOSED DEVELOPMENT BY STONEWATER

DEANS DROVE / FOXHILLS ROAD, LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

My name is Ian Dunlop. I live in Deans Drove. I speak in opposition to the proposed development that you have just heard about.

I wish to deal with this by reference to two main areas of

objection – planning policy and site specific issues.

PLANNING POLICY

You will know that a site at Huntick Road is already allocated for residential

development, including 25 affordable houses. Whilst it has yet to come forward, it

has already been taken out of the green belt. A large amount of affordable housing

to meet local needs will be accommodated on that site.

The Deans Drove / Foxhills Road site is, however, wholly within the Green Belt.

Whilst the National Planning Policy Framework and the Purbeck Local Plan do allow

for limited development for affordable housing, it cannot be justified when there

is an existing allocation on a non green belt site.

Even if there was a justification, Purbeck Council’s own Rural Exception Site

Checklist states that where a larger need is identified, it is more suitable to

identify two or more smaller sites around the settlement boundary instead of one

large site.

So the housing need in Lytchett Matravers has already been met.

Further housing needs will be met with the potential for 201 new homes per annum, from now and 2031, across the district. With priority given first, to developing brown field sites and then at other more acceptable, sensible and sustainable locations.

But our case is based on the fact that this site is, in any event, entirely

Unsuitable and unsustainable.

I now turn to some site specific reasons why this development should not proceed – reasons that are again supported by Purbeck Council’s own evidence.

In 2012, a Townscape Character Appraisal of the village was published. It highlights the following:

1. Deans Drove and Foxhills Road are identified as being Critical Townscape
where the elements of urban townscape should remain unchanged. It

states:

 “… the presence of a number of distinctive informal rural lanes within and

on the outskirts of the village is considered to be an important asset … …

…. These lanes would be vulnerable to any highway improvements, and the

removal of verges, to provide pavements or installing kerb edgings would

erode their character. The retention of hedges is also important for

maintaining their informality.”

Developing 23 houses will require Deans Drove and Foxhills Lane to be upgraded in exactly this way, which is clearly inappropriate and unsustainable and is quite simply not allowed.

2. The properties either side of Deans Drove are identified as having a

Constant Townscape. The advice for this designation is that there should

only be a limited degree of change, such as the replacement of some

indifferent buildings; not the wholesale and radical change as envisaged by

the Stonewater proposal.

3. The appraisal goes on to analyse the character of the Village Lanes. It

carries out a SWOT analysis, with a particular strength being:

“… valuable views … … … notably across valley views along Deans Drove.

These views contribute significantly to a sense of place.”

The objections of local residents are therefore supported by technical evidence.

The development of this site is entirely unsuitable. It is a rural location, in the

green belt. In addition to objecting to the development itself, the associated

vehicle movements (approximately> 200 per day) will harm the character of the

area, as well as causing highway danger. There is a severe potential for vehicular /

pedestrian conflict – particularly as Deans Drove is often used by parents dropping

off and collecting their children from school as well as horse riders and dog walkers.

This is a steep, sloping, hill top site. New housing will substantially overlook the existing adjoining houses, causing loss of privacy to the occupants. This would be in breech of their human rights and planning policy, which is supported in law.
In summary, Stonewater should be given no encouragement to pursue these proposals any further. They are clearly contrary to planning policy. The development of any housing here would have a substantial adverse visual impact. The associated

vehicle movements would ruin the rural character and cause severe danger to other road users, including pedestrians. This proposal does not fit into any of the boxes; from the housing need to the Rural Exception Site Policy and the National Planning Policy Framework.

We hope that the Parish Council joins with the many residents, here now and at past meetings, to object to any development of this site and also that the Parish Council will work hard, on our behalf ,to ensure that Purbeck District Council recognises  that this site is totally unsuitable for development and should remain protected by the Green Belt.

